
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 16th February 2016
Present:
Councillor Duncan Bain (Chair)
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Councillor Anne Lee
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Councillor James Hakewill
Officers:
Martin Hammond
(Deputy Chief Executive)


John Conway 
(Head of Housing)

Mark Dickenson
(Head of Resources)

Carole Stephenson
(Community Partnerships Manager)


Jon Hall

(Environmental Protection Manager)


Pina Patel

(Principal Accountant)


Anne Ireson

(Committee Administrator)
15.RD.16
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jonathan West.
15.RD.17
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 7th September 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.RD.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.RD.19
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Councillor James Hakewill and Councillor Tom Sanders (Mawsley Parish Council) requested to speak on Item A5 – Dog Fouling DNA Testing

15.RD.20
DOG FOULING DNA TESTING (A5)


A report was submitted which presented information regarding the use of DNA profiling in order to help reduce the incidence of dog foul within the Borough of Kettering.


The Environmental Protection Manager, in introducing the report, explained that a 3-month pilot scheme was currently being undertaken by Barking and Dagenham Council which, if successful, could result in the introduction of a Public Space Protection Order (PSPO) to make DNA testing of dogs mandatory. Similar schemes were also in operation in the USA and Spain, but the demographic characteristics of these areas were different to that currently being piloted, for example these schemes applied only to specific locations, such as gated residential areas.

Councillor Tom Sanders (Mawsley Parish Council) addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy. In expressing his support for DNA profiling, Councillor Sanders suggested that DNA testing of dogs could be undertaken at the same time as dogs were micro-chipped, given that new legislation to be introduced from 6th April this year would make it compulsory for all dogs to be micro-chipped.

Councillor Jim Hakewill then addressed the Committee as a rural ward councillor, expressing his support for the report under consideration.

During debate, it was suggested that information for the public regarding micro-chipping be included on the Council’s website. It was noted that it was planned to issue a press release during March and include information on the new legislation on the website for dog owners. From 1st April, owners of unchipped dogs could be served a notice requiring them to comply with the legislation within 14 days and enforcement action taken if owners did not comply.

Discussion was then held on the DNA profiling of dogs. Although generally in support of the principles contained in the report, members of the Committee expressed concern that the practicalities of enforcement would be difficult to administer, given that the proposal would require the voluntary co-operation of dog owners.  Additionally, research suggested that 80% of dogs were already micro-chipped, and as there was no requirement to record dog ownership through licensing or other means, it would be difficult to trace non-complying dog owners.


Other methods of addressing the issue of dog fouling were discussed. It was noted that some PSPOs across the country included the requirement for dog owners to carry disposal bags at all times when walking their dogs.  An opportunity did exist to replace the existing Dog Control Order in the Borough with a PSPO.

RESOLVED
that:


(i)
the report be noted; and


(ii)
a further report be submitted once the results of the pilot scheme and proposed means of enforcement in Barking and Dagenham were known and had been tested .
15.RD.21
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2016/17 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM (A1) 


A report was submitted which considered the Council's draft budget proposals and medium term financial forecast and sought comments for reporting back to the Council's Executive for consideration at its meeting on 17th February 2016.



The Head of Resources and Principal Accountant attended the meeting and summarised the key elements of the report.


It was noted that comments had also been sought from the geographic forums, the Tenants’ Forum and the Monitoring and Audit Committee. The formal consultation period would run until the 1st March when the budget would be formally considered by full Council. 

Members of the Committee submitted comments as follows:-

Q
A question was raised at the Monitoring and Audit Committee meeting about hidden homes. What are these hidden homes? 

A
The  idea is to look for areas on existing Council estates where we can create new homes, for example converting a warden’s flat and converting an estate office into two flats

Q
As part of the town centre initiatives we have in the past promoted free parking days throughout the year. Is this continuing?

A
There is no provision currently in the budget to carry this forward to subsequent years. The town centre initiative to provide funding for free parking was originally for two years only.

Q
What percentage of the housing stock rental actually provides an income for the Council, as opposed to tenants claiming benefits?

A
Two-thirds of tenants receive some form of benefits. However, the rent due from tenants on benefits is paid to the Council by the government. Overall, 98% of rent in the Borough is collected in year.

Q
Because there is now no government incentive to maintain the level of Council Tax we should consider raising it by £5 or 2%.
A
If the Council as a whole decided it wanted to increase the Council Tax, the budget would reflect that.

Debate was held on the question of raising Council Tax, either in this financial year or the next.  Members were of the opinion that, as the County Council and the Police and Crime Commissioner had both proposed increases in the level of Council Tax this year, if Kettering Borough Council’s element of the Council Tax bill was also increased, this would place a heavier burden on Council Tax payers in the Borough.  It was noted that predicted savings targets in future years would also need to change.  It was therefore felt that the Committee should make a specific recommendation to the Executive Committee that consideration should be given to raising the Borough Council’s element of the Council Tax for 2017/18.

Officers were thanked for their work on producing the budget and for the presentation.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the draft budget proposals be noted;


(ii)
comments made be submitted for consideration by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 17th February; and


(iii)
it be recommended that consideration be given to increasing the Council Tax in 2017/18 on the basis that government incentives to maintain the level of Council Tax no longer existed.

(Voting on part (iii) of the resolution: For 4; Not voting 1)
15.RD.22
HONORARY FREEMEN OF THE BOROUGH – DEVELOPMENT OF CRITERIA (A2)

A report was submitted which considered the criteria for the appointment of Honorary Freemen of the Borough.


During debate, it was felt that the protocol should be as flexible as possible, with nominations being submitted to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services in the first instance.

RESOLVED

that the criteria and process for the appointment of Honorary Freemen of the Borough, as set out in the report, be adopted.
15.RD.23
HEALTH AND HOUSING PROJECT (A3)


A report was submitted which advised the Committee of a new project which was being set up by Kettering Borough Council, Kettering General Hospital and Northamptonshire Healthcare Foundation Trust to establish closer operational links between the Council and local health providers in order to produce better health outcomes for residents and achieve more cost effective services.


The Committee was invited to comment on the content and future direction of the project.


In discussion, members welcomed the report. It was noted that the Council’s Home Move Scheme helped residents maintain independence, especially if this involved facilitating a move to sheltered accommodation.  It was felt that more help should be available to homeowners and tenants in the private sector, and it was agreed that officers would look at this through the Private Sector Housing Team.


It was noted that the Council was actively promoting the building of bungalows, both in the public and private sector.

RESOLVED
that the report be welcomed and noted.

15.RD.24
VOLUNTARY SECTOR – REVIEW OF SERVICE LEVEL

AGREEMENTS – TASK AND FINISH GROUP (A4)

A report was submitted which sought agreement for, and timetable of, a review of voluntary sector funding for the period 2017-2021.


It was noted that the following membership had been agreed for the Task and Finish Group, with a timetable of proposed meeting dates currently being investigated to fit in with the timetable as submitted.


Councillor Ash Davies


Councillor Mark Rowley


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw


Councillor Margaret Talbot


Councillor Greg Titcombe

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
a Voluntary Sector Task and Finish Group be established from 1st March 2016 to conduct a review of the voluntary sector service level agreements, in line with the timetable and terms of reference attached to the report; and


(ii)
recommendations and a conclusion of business for the Local Pollinators Strategy Task and Finish Group be sought by the end of March 2016.

15.RD.25
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)

The following work programme for future meetings was noted:-

Local Pollinators Strategy – Recommendations (April 2016)


Public Health Projects (April 2016)


Webcasting of Council Meetings (April 2016)


Voluntary Sector Task and Finish Group – Recommendations (June 2016)


Barking and Dagenham DNA Testing – Results of Pilot Scheme (date to be advised) 

PSPO – Dog Control (date to be advised)
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.30 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair
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